
Newsletter NOV 2019 - 
FEB 2020

1SSN 0117-6161VOL 26 NO 1 

Taipei, Taiwan – Executive Board 
members of the University Consortium 
attended the 32nd Executive Board 
Meeting on 21-22 November 2019 
at National Taiwan University (NTU) 
in Taipei, Taiwan. Regular Member 
institutions represented in the meeting 
include: Universiti Putra Malaysia (UPM) 
represented by Dr. Robiah Yunus, 
Dean, School of Graduate Studies, and 
Mr. Saiful Maskan, Senior Assistant 
Registrar; Kasetsart University (KU) 
represented by Dr. Buncha Chinnasri, 
Assistant to the President, and Dr. Naroon 
Waramit, Assistant to the President 
for Academic and International Affairs, 
Kamphaeng Saen Campus; Universitas 
Gadjah Mada (UGM) represented by Dr. 
Djagal Wiseso Marseno, Vice Rector 
for Education, Learning, and Student 
Affairs, and Dr. Jamhari, Dean, Faculty 
of Agriculture; Institut Pertanian Bogor 
(IPB) represented by Dr. Dodik Ridho 
Nurrochmat, Vice Rector for Collaboration 
and Information System, Dr. Meti 
Ekayani, Deputy Head of Department of 
Resource and Environment Economics, 
and Dr. Nahrowi, Secretary of Master 
Program, Graduate School; and 
University of the Philippines Los Banos 
(UPLB) represented by Dr. Fernando 
C. Sanchez, Chancellor, Dr. Portia 
Lapitan, Vice Chancellor for Academic 
Affairs, and Dr. Jose V. Camacho, 
Jr., Dean of the Graduate School.

Associate Member Tokyo University 
of Agriculture (Tokyo NODAI) was 
represented by Dr. Akihiro Shiomoto, 
Dean of the Graduate School of 
Bioindustry and Dr. Yoichi Sakata, 
Director of the Center for International 
Programs. The host institution, NTU, 
was represented by Dr. Huu Sheng 
Lur and Dr. Shu Jen Wang, Dean and 
Associate Dean, respectively, of the 
College of Bioresources and Agriculture. 
Dr. Chiapei Chou, Executive Vice 
President for International Affairs of 
NTU likewise attended the meeting and 
delivered a keynote message to the 
Executive Board together with Dr. Shih-
Torng Ding, Vice President for Academic 
Affairs, Dr. Dar-Yuan Lee, Associate 
Dean of the College of Bioresources and 
Agriculture, and Dr. Chi-Te Liu, Associate 
Professor, Institute of Biotechnology. 

Universitas Brawijaya (UB), seeking 
formal inclusion to the UC as Regular 
Member from their current status as 
Affiliate Member, was represented in the 
meeting by Dr. Moch. Sasmito Djati, Vice 
Rector of Planning and Cooperation, 
and Dr. Panji Deoranto, Head of Agency 
for Research, Community Service and 
Cooperation, Faculty of Agricultural 
Technology. The University of British 
Columbia (UBC) was also in attendance, 
represented by Dr. Zhaoming Xu, 
Associate Dean Academic for the 
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Members of the UC Executive Board together with (L-R) Dr. Glenn B. Gregorio, SEARCA Director, Dr. Huu Sheng Lur, Dean of the College of 
Bioresources and Agriculture, and Dr. Chiapei Chou, Executive Vice President for International Affairs of NTU.
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Faculty of Food and Land Systems. UBC’s status 
as an Affiliate Member has been reactivated since 
the last UC Executive Board meeting in 2018. 

The Southeast Asian Regional Center for Graduate 
Study and Research in Agriculture (SEARCA) which 
serves as UC Secretariat and co-organizer of the 
meeting was represented by Dr. Glenn B. Gregorio, 
Director, Dr. Maria Cristeta N. Cuaresma, OIC for 
the Office of the Deputy Director for Administration 
and Program Head of the Graduate Education and 
Institutional Development Department (GEIDD), 
and Dr. Pedcris M. Orencio, Program Head of the 
Research and Development Department (RDD).

During the meeting, the Executive Board reviewed the 
accomplishments of the UC through the respective 
member reports in terms of scholarships, grants, 
activities, and offshoot projects resulting from 
collaborations with institutions. The UC also formally 
welcomed Universitas Brawijaya (UB) as a Regular 
Member and acknowledged NTU as the host and 
new Associate Member. In addition, updates on the 
ERASMUS+-funded project on a Joint Master program 
in Food Security and Climate Change (MSFSCC) 
was presented together with the plans of offering the 
degree in 2020. Activities for next year were also laid 
out with UB hosting the upcoming Summer School, 
UGM taking the lead for the 6th UC Graduate Forum, 
NTU organizing the 2nd Faculty Forum, and KU at 
the helm of the 33rd UC Executive Board Meeting.

The UC was established in 1989 through SEARCA’s 
initiative to share resources and collaborate on 
student and faculty exchanges among leading 
agricultural universities. Now on its 30th year, the 
UC continues to offer competitive student and 
faculty grants and activities hosted by the different 
member institutions on a rotation basis. The UC 
also engages in dual or joint degrees as well as 
collaborative research studies among the members 
and institutional partners outside Southeast Asia. 

Dr. Glenn B. Gregorio, SEARCA Director, 
delivering the opening message. 
SEARCA serves as Secretariat to the 
University Consortium.

UC Executive Board planning for 2020.

Dr. Chiapei Chou, Executive Vice President for International Affairs of NTU, delivering the 
keynote message to the UC Executive Board.

Dr. Huu Sheng Lur, Dean of the College of Bioresources and Agriculture welcoming the 
UC Executive Board to NTU.
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UC News
UC STUDENT TRAVEL GRANT AWARDEE 
PRESENTS RESEARCH ON PLANT EXTRACT 
FOR REGENERATIVE MEDICINE

Malang, Indonesia – Southeast Asian 
University Consortium for Graduate 
Education in Agriculture and Natural 
Resources (UC) Student Travel Grant 
for Conference awardee, Mr. Mohamad 
Shazeli Che Zain from Universiti Putra 
Malaysia (UPM), attended an International 
Conference on Regenerative Medicine at 
Santika Premiere Hotel, Malang, Indonesia 
on 22-23 November 2019. The conference 
was co-organized by UPM and Universitas 
Brawijaya, both members of the UC.

The theme of the conference was “New 
Challenges toward Regenerative Medicine” 
which included lectures and keynote 
speeches by experts from the United 
Kingdom, Japan, Malaysia, and Indonesia. 
The event highlighted developments in the 
field of medicine and the latest technology 
for discovering drugs. The conference also 
included oral and poster presentations with 
Mr. Shazeli presenting his study on “The 
Application of Flavonoid C-glycosides 
extracted from oil palm leaves on fibroblast 
cells for their wound healing properties”. 
The conference also provided Mr. Shazeli 
further information on stem cell application, 

utilization of natural products, chemistry, 
and ethical issues which proved valuable 
to his research on plant-based cell culture.

Besides participating in the conference, Mr. 
Shazeli also engaged in different cultural 
activities during his stay where he learned 
a lot about Indonesian tradition. The travel 
grant availed by Mr. Shazeli allows graduate 
students from UC member institutions to 
present a paper in a conference or seminar 
organized by another UC member institution. 
It also fosters cultural exchange in Southeast 
Asia. There are four grants under the UC 
Student Travel Grant, namely, UC Student 
Travel Grant for Research, UC Student Travel 
Grant for Conference, UC Student Travel 
Grant for Credit, and UC Student Travel 
Grant for Training/Workshop/Short Course.

The UC Student Travel Grant is made 
available for graduate students from the 
following universities: Institut Pertanian 
Bogor (Indonesia), Universitas Gadjah 
Mada (Indonesia), Universitas Brawijaya 
(Indonesia), Universiti Putra Malaysia 
(Malaysia), Kasetsart University (Thailand), 
University of the Philippines Los Baños 

(Philippines), Tokyo University of Agriculture 
(Japan), and National Taiwan University 
(Taiwan). SEARCA, which serves as UC 
Secretariat, facilitates the awarding of grants 
upon endorsement of the UC Coordinator of 
the member institutions. For more information 
about other UC grants for faculty, research, 
and mobility, visit: https://uc.searca.org/grants             

Mr. Shazeli presented his paper “The Application of Flavonoid C-glycosides extracted from oil palm leaves on fibroblast cells for their wound healing properties”. 

This is the official newsletter of the Southeast 
Asian University Consortium for Graduate 
Education in Agriculture and Natural Resources 
(UC). For article contributions, send these to: 

The Editor, University Consortium
SEARCA, College, Los Baños 4031 Laguna,
Philippines; Telefax: (63-49) 536 7164; 
Email: geidd@searca.org
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UC welcomes Universitas Brawijaya as Regular Member

Taipei, Taiwan - Universitas Brawijaya (UB) 
was welcomed as a Regular Member of 
the University Consortium (UC) during 
the 32nd Executive Board Meeting at 
National Taiwan University (NTU) on 21-22 
November 2019. UB was founded in 1961 
and is one of the leading universities in 
Indonesia which specializes in agriculture, 
medicine, economics, law, engineering, and 
information technology. The institution also 
has a number of international linkages with 
academic exchange programs and double 
degree offerings in MS and PhD, more than 
1,200 international student enrollment and 
numerous SCOPUS-indexed publications.

UB articulated their intent to join the UC 
during the 29th UC Executive Board 
meeting in 2016 and was initially granted 
an Affiliate Member status. Since then, UB 
has actively and satisfactorily engaged 
in different UC activities both as host as 
well as in sending participants from their 
institution. Their most notable contribution 
was hosting the 2018 Graduate Forum back 
to back with the International Conference 
on Green Agroindustry and Bioeconomy 
which received positive feedback from 
the delegates. With their track record, the 
UC Executive Board unanimously granted 
the institution regular membership status.

During the planning of the UC Executive 
Members for 2020, UB once again committed 
to become the host of another major activity 
which is the Summer School. This activity is 
a postgraduate course designed to enhance 
the understanding of students and other 
professionals in rural studies, agriculture 
and natural resource management on the 
importance of the interdisciplinary approach in 
tackling the issue of food and nutrition security 
in Southeast Asia for sustainable development. 
Previous hosts of the Summer School include 
University of the Philippines Los Banos 
(UPLB), Kasetsart University (KU), Universitas 
Gadjah Mada (UGM), and Universiti Putra 
Malaysia (UPM). For more information and 
updates about the Summer School, visit 
https://uc.searca.org/projects/summer-school

SEARCA, UC, and Tokyo University of Agriculture (Tokyo – NODAI) 
sign MOA on Scholarship for Dissertation Doctorate Program
Taipei, Taiwan – The Southeast Asian 
Regional Center for Graduate Study 
and Research in Agriculture (SEARCA), 
Southeast Asian University Consortium 
for Graduate Education in Agriculture 
and Natural Resources (UC), and Tokyo 
University of Agriculture (Tokyo NODAI) 
signed a Memorandum of Agreement on 
22 November 2019 regarding the Tokyo 
NODAI-UC Scholarship and Tokyo NODAI 
- SEARCA Scholarship for Dissertation 
Doctorate Program. This partnership 
aims to enhance the agricultural research 
and development in Southeast Asia 
by allowing SEAMEO scholars to be 
conferred a doctorate degree from Tokyo 
NODAI upon satisfying the requirements 
for doctorate dissertation work. 

Tokyo NODAI offers a unique, integrated 
approach to agricultural education 
through its three campuses with the 
Faculties of Applied Bio-Science, Regional 

Environmental Science, International 
Agriculture and Food Studies located at its 
Tokyo campus in Setagaya-ku, the Faculty 
of Agriculture at the Atsugi campus in 
Kanagawa and the Faculty of Bio-industry 
at the Okhotsk campus in Hokkaido. Tokyo 
NODAI aims to advance agriculture and 
to support agriculture’s related industries 
through its programs focusing on core areas 
of Agronomy, Life Science, Environmental 
Science, and Bio-industry Science.

The institution has been an Associate 
Member of the UC since 2006 and has 
actively participated by hosting the 30th 
Executive Board Meeting in 2017 and 
in accommodating participants from the 
UC member institutions for scholarships 
and activities, as well as sending 
Tokyo NODAI delegates to UC events.

Instructions to the scholarship 
application is available at https://www.

Universitas Brawijaya hosted the 4th UC Graduate 
Forum in 2018.

Dr. Glenn B. Gregorio, SEARCA Director and 
Dr. Yoichi Sakata, Director of the Center for 

International Programs, Tokyo NODAI during 
the MOA signing in Taipei, Taiwan.

Universitas Brawijaya. ©blog.ub.ac.id
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UC MEMBER SPOTLIGHT: 
National Taiwan University AS HOST OF the 
32nd Executive Board Meeting

Taipei, Taiwan – The National Taiwan 
University (NTU) served as host for 
the 32nd Executive Board Meeting on 
21-22 November 2019. The institution 
was formally accepted as an Associate 
Member of the University Consortium 
(UC) early this year. NTU is one of the top 
comprehensive and research-oriented 
universities in Taiwan. It provides a 
diverse, competitive, and international 
curriculum while maintaining strong 
academic training for cutting-edge 
research and development. It is also 
one of the world’s preeminent research 
and education institutes that provides 
leadership and academic excellence 
in a wide array of disciplines across 
science, arts, and the humanities. 
NTU hosts four international research 
centers, six national research centers, 
and fifty college level research centers.

During the meeting, NTU, led by Dean 
Huu-Sheng Lur, organized a tour of 

their Gallery of University History which 
recorded the development of NTU 
starting from its founding years. In 
addition, they also brought the attendees 
to their Experimental Farm and presented 
a Smart Agriculture Drone Demo 
conducted by their engineering students. 
Organic products from the farm were also 
served to the Executive Board members.

Besides the UC Executive Board 
meeting, NTU has also committed 
to hosting the 2nd Faculty Forum on 
September 2020. This annual event 
aims to provide faculty members from 
UC member institutions an opportunity 
to develop camaraderie, encourage 
transdisciplinary studies, and promote 
greater integration of research through 
strategic partnerships for collaboration. 
The 1st Faculty Forum was hosted 
by University of the Philippines Los 
Baños with the theme Responding to 
the Challenges of the Fourth Industrial 

Revolution. For more information 
about the upcoming Faculty Forum, 
visit https://uc.searca.org/ for updates.

The UC Executive Board Members during the 
visit to NTU’s Gallery of University History.
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ERASMUS+ Capacity Building for 
Higher Education project on Joint 
MS Food Security and Climate Change wraps

Los Baños, Laguna – The European 
Commission’s ERASMUS+ Capacity 
Building for Higher Education funded project 
on Joint MS Food Security and Climate 
Change has been completed and is currently 
undergoing approval in partner universities 
who will implement it by AY 2020-2021. 

The MS FSCC project aims to develop 
professionals who will address the 
challenges of food security in the context 
of the ASEAN integrated market. The 
developed joint degree was based on the 
model of Erasmus Mundus Joint Master 
Degrees in Europe. The project has 
brought Southeast Asian Regional Center 
for Graduate Study and Research in 
Agriculture (SEARCA), and leading higher 
education institutions in agriculture and life 
sciences from the Philippines, Indonesia, 
Thailand, Malaysia and Europe together to 
build a joint Master’s Degree on the topic 
of Food Security and Climate Change. 

Participating institutions planning to 
offer the degree include University of the 
Philippines Los Baños (UPLB) in Los 
Baños, Laguna, Philippines, Universitas 
Gadjah Mada (UGM) and Institut Pertanian 
Bogor (IPB) in Indonesia, Kasetsart 
University in Bangkok, Thailand, Universiti 
Putra Malaysia (UPM) in Selangor, 
Malaysia. These HEIs have been working 
together within the University Consortium 
for Graduate Education in Agriculture and 
Natural Resources (UC) with SEARCA 
serving as Secretariat. In 2019, Universitas 

Brawijaya (UB) in Malang, Indonesia became 
a regular member of the UC and the institution 
also expressed their interest in offering 
the joint MSFSCC in their university. Tokyo 
University of Agriculture (Tokyo-NODAI) 
and National Taiwan University (NTU), 
UC associate members, also committed 
to accept MSFSCC students for the non-
degree mobility. Mobility activities will also be 
conducted in Montpellier SupAgro in France, 
Gottingen University in Germany, and 
BOKU in Vienna, Austria. These activities 
enable students to get the best offerings 
and perspectives from different institutions 
by taking courses and conducting research.

Simultaneous with the development of the 
joint curriculum since 2017, the project has 
offered a double/dual degree in MS FSCC 
with three batch of students successfully 
participating until 2019. These students 
participated in exchanges in Southeast Asia 
and in Germany, Summer Schools, and joint 
research. The Summer School is an intensive 
course on Sustainability Assessment in 
Agricultural Production and Food Processing 
and is a required course in MS FSCC 
which combines theory, case studies, group 
discussions, and fieldwork. It was first 
conducted in 2017 at UGM in Yogyakarta, 
Indonesia with the theme: Integrated Forestry 
Farming System: A Transition to Food Security 
in a Changing Climate. This was followed 
in 2018 with Oil Palm-Cattle Integration: A 
Transition Towards Sustainability in Food 
Security and Climate Change hosted by UPM 
in Malaysia and lastly, in 2019 organized by 

UPLB in the Philippines with the theme 
Sustainable and Resilient Food Systems in 
Vulnerable Areas. For 2020, UB in Indonesia 
will be hosting the Summer School. 

These activities were vital in improving the 
joint MS FSCC curriculum that was being 
developed as it brought together students 
and experts from different parts of Southeast 
Asia and Europe which created a global 
discussion on the issues of food security 
and climate change. One of the dual/
double MS FSCC graduates, Mr. Ariyanto 
Kurnia Bagus, received three MS degrees 
from IPB, KU, and Montpellier SupAgro. 

Back-to-back with the Summer Schools were 
the Training of Trainers (ToT) which aims to 
assist staff and faculty of institutions in terms 
of planning and implementing the MS FSCC 
core courses and in handling the technical 
and administrative challenges that comes 
with it. Other Southeast Asian partners 
of the project who have also participated 
in the activities but are non-UC members 
include Chiang Mai University and Prince 
of Songkla University both in Thailand, 
Central Luzon State University (CLSU) in 
the Philippines, University of Battambang 
(UB) and Royal University of Agriculture 
(RUA) both in Cambodia. RUA and CLSU 
both expressed their intention to also offer 
the developed joint degree in MS FSCC. 

For more information about the joint MS 
FSCC program, visit https://msfscc.org/.

The first batch of MS FSCC dual/double degree students in 2017. Eleven (11) students coming from Indonesia, Lao PDR, Malaysia, the Philippines, and Thailand 
took the MS FSCC degree program while six (6) students underwent the MS FSCC non-degree program. Two (2) more groups were deployed in 2018 and in 2019 
to take the program. 



UNIVERSITAS BRAWIJAYA
Dr. Panji Deoranto
Head of Agency for Research, 
Community Service and Cooperation, 
Faculty of Agricultural Technology
Universitas Brawijaya
Jl. Veteran, Malang 65145, Indonesia
Tel: +62-341-564398
Email: deoranto@ub.ac.id

TOKYO UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURE
Ms. Naho Goto
Assistant Chief Officer of Center for 
International Programs
Tokyo University of Agriculture
1-1-1 Sakuragaoka, Setagaya-ku
Tokyo 156-8502, Japan
Tel.: +8-13 5477-2560
E-mail: ng206502@nodai.ac.jp

NATIONAL TAIWAN UNIVERSITY
Mr. Jack Chih-Hsiung Hsu
Coordinator, Center for International Agricultural 
Education and Academic Exchanges
College of Bioresources and Agriculture, 
National Taiwan University
1 Sec 4 Roosevelt Rd, Taipei City, Taiwan
Tel: +886-2-3366-4215
Fax: +886-2-3366-4213
Email: ntuciaeae@ntu.edu.tw

UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA (UBC)
Dr. Rickey Yada
Dean, Faculty of Land and Food Systems
University of British Columbia
270-2357 Main Mall
Vancouver, B. C. V6T 1Z2, Canada
Tel.: (1-604) 822-6139
Fax: (1-604) 822-4400
Email: r.yada@ubc.ca

GEORG-AUGUST UNIVERSITY OF GOETTINGEN (UG)
Dr. Uwe Muuss
Director
International Office
Georg-August-University Goettingen
Von-Siebold-Strasse 4
37075 Goettingen, Germany
Tel.: +49 - 551 39 13585
Fax: +49 - 551 39 14254
Email: uwe.muuss@zvw.uni-goettingen.de
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University consortium CONTACT
INSTITUT PERTANIAN BOGOR
Dr. Nahrowi
Secretary for Master Programs
Graduate School
Institut Pertanian Bogor
Gedung Rektorat, Lt. 2
Kampus IPB Darmaga 
Bogor, Indonesia
Tel: +62-251 622-638
E-mail: nahrowi2504@yahoo.com

UNIVERSITAS GADJAH MADA
Dr. Hatma Suryatmojo
Director, Center for Academic Innovation 
and Studies
Universitas Gadjah Mada
Jl. Flora, Bulaksumur 55281
Yogyakarta, Indonesia
Tel: +62-274-649-2599
E-mail: hsuryatmojo@ugm.ac.id

UNIVERSITI PUTRA MALAYSIA
Dr. Robiah Yunus
Dean, School of Graduate Studies 
Universiti Putra Malaysia
Tel.: 603-8946 4202
Fax: 603-8946 4232 
Email: dean.sgs@upm.edu.my/
robiah@upm.edu.my 

UNIVERSITY OF THE PHILIPPINES
LOS BAÑOS
Dr. Jose V. Camacho, Jr.
Dean, Graduate School
University of the Philippines Los Baños
4031 College, Laguna, Philippines
Tel: +63-49 536-3414; 536-2310
Email: jdcamacho1@up.edu.ph

KASETSART UNIVERSITY
Dr. Buncha Chinnasri
Acting Assistant to the President
Kasetsart University
50 Phaholyothin Road
Chatuchak, Bangkok 10900, Thailand
Tel: +66-2  579-1027
E-mail: agrbcc@ku.ac.th

uc secretariat
Southeast Asian Regional Center for Graduate Study and Research in Agriculture (SEARCA)
College, Los Baños, Laguna 4031 Philippines
Email: geidd@searca.org
Contact No.(+63-2) 8657-1300 to 1302 (Manila)
                   (+63-49) 536-2290 local 2200 to 2203 (Laguna)
Fax: (63-49) 536-7164
Website: http://uc.searca.org/
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